
Legislative Council Panel on Public Service - Meeting held on 25 June 2007 
Acting Appointments in the Civil Service 

 
 

Follow-up actions required 
 
(a) The Administration was requested to provide a progress update on its 

actions to rectify improper practices or problems in relation to acting 
appointments in the civil service; and 

 
(b) The Administration undertook to follow up a complaint received by 

Hon KWONG Chi-kin from a staff association regarding the acting 
appointments and posting arrangements in the Leisure and Cultural 
Services Department and to inform the Panel of the relevant follow-up 
actions in due course. 

 
 
Administration’s response 
 
(a)  The mechanism for selecting suitable candidates for taking up acting 

appointments and for reviewing acting appointments are stipulated in the 
relevant Civil Service Regulations and supplementary guidelines 
promulgated by the Civil Service Bureau from time to time.  We have 
recently reminded all bureaux/ departments to strictly comply with the 
procedures and will continue to keep the guidelines for making acting 
appointments under regular review. 

  
We will also strengthen the mechanism for monitoring acting appointments 
by conducting an annual survey.  Information will be collected to ascertain, 
inter alia, whether promotion or selection boards have been conducted to 
select the most suitable civil servants to take up acting appointments that 
last longer than six months and if so, whether the acting appointments have 
been regularly reviewed, and whether there are instances of temporary 
cessation of acting appointments or change in acting officers in order to 
circumvent the required procedures in making long-term acting 
appointments, etc.  We will follow up with the bureau/ department 
concerned where anomaly is spotted.  
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(b) Hon. KWONG Chi-kin has referred to the email dated 21.4.2007 from the 
Chairman of the Hong Kong Leisure Services Staff General Union 
(HKLSSGU) copied to the Leisure and Cultural Services Department 
(LCSD) regarding the acting appointment and posting arrangements of staff 
in LCSD (see Annex I).  In response, LCSD issued a written reply on 
30.4.2007 (copy at Annex II). 

 
We have looked into the practice in arranging acting appointments in LCSD. 
For acting appointments in promotion rank posts that last for more than six 
months, the staff concerned are selected following the convening of 
promotion boards which consider the comparative merits of all eligible 
officers in selecting the most meritorious candidates for taking up acting 
appointments.  The arrangements have been made in compliance with our 
stipulated procedures.  For entry ranks (i.e. ranks that cannot be filled by 
promotion), LCSD has been conducting recruitment exercises to 
substantively fill the vacancies wherever practicable.  LCSD will continue 
to follow the prevailing guidelines in arranging acting appointments if the 
situation so warrants. 

 
As regards the posting arrangements also mentioned by the HKLSSGU in 
the abovementioned message, LCSD has established a mechanism for 
regular posting of specific grades.  In any case, should staff wish to 
transfer to another post due to various reasons, they may submit 
applications for transfer and the department will process their requests, 
having regard to the operational needs of the grade as well as the career 
development and concerns of individual staff.   

 

 
Civil Service Bureau 
August 2007 
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